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PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

Well, it is that time again...time for the
President’s letter to materialize magically in the
FACRL Newsletter. | have read with pleasure the
letters appearing In this space over the past several
years, never imagining that one day | would be
faced with composing one myself. | guess that my
feelings are best summed up In a quote from
Forrest Gump, “life Is like a box of chocolates, you
never know what you'll get". So, here goes.

To many of you, FACRL Is simply the source of
a newsletter you recelve twice a year; for others, it
is a fall program or a program at the annual FLA
conference. Amazingly enough, for some (not
enough by my last count), it is an opportunity to
spread the word that libraries in Florida have some
real treasurers to offer...words and ideas that are
not always expressed by the various consortia,
committee meetings, or mallings. Some librarians
view FACRL as a sounding board for ALA policies
and procedures, others as a means by which simply
to share experiences and time with other
professionals In the state.

Actually, (SURPRISE, SURPRISE) FACRL is all
of these and much, much more. This organization
not only gives its members, but all librarians in
Florida, wonderful opportunities to participate in the
business of libraries and information services. Gee,
what a radical thought. | wonder why more people
don't take advantage of such a bargain? | have
seen first hand what this organization can do for
individuals and Institutions, and therefore |
encourage you not only to become a member of
FACRL but to actively participate (member or not) In
the programs and events sponsored by FACRL
Your next chance will be on November 4, 1994 In
Orlando.

Our fall workshop will continue a tradition of
excsllent programming for librarians in Florida. Too
often we are caught up in the hectic pace of our
own libraries and do not have (or take) the time to
notice what Is In our own backyard. The fall

program, "Biting the Electronic Bullet: Bibliographic
Instruction®, should help to alleviate that siuation.
We are not going to bring in "experts® from out of
state; instead, we want you to know that you have
experts nearby, in Florida, and that they are willing
and ready to share their success stories with you.
Our focus then will be to alert you not only to the
things others in the state are doing but also to make
you aware that you are not alone in your confusion,
frustration, etc. We want to demonstrate that help
is nearby and as easy to get as dialing a phone
number or driving a few miles to another institution
where someone has tried some of the very things
you are considering with regards to your Bl

program.

It is this personal interaction that FACRL wants
to develop. We want to expand our knowledge
base relative to what Is happening in our own state.
Too many times, good programs exist which are not
"big" enough to merit speclal emphasis at
conventions, etc. This program will be a real step in
changing that direction. Don’t miss It

So, get involved in FACRL. Take advantage of
the resources the Chapter makes available to you.
"Forrest Gump® was a GREAT movie, but remember,
it was fiction. The educational and professional
needs of librarians in Florida are real. Help us to
continue filling some of those needs. YOU and
FACRL are the stuff of libraries in Florida.

See you in November.
Dick Waddell
Assoclate Editor Named

Andrew Pearson, Reference Librarian at Florida
Southermn College, has been named Assoclate
Newsletter Editor. He will work with the current
Editor for the 1994 /95 year and will then become
the Editor with the Fall 1895 Issue. Thanks to all
who expressed an interest in this position.



Page 2

FLORIDA ACRL CHAPTER
OFFICERS

President: Richard Waddell, Library Director,
Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University, (904) 226-
6593. Internet: waddelld@cts.db.erau.edu

Vice-President/President Elect: Sherry Carrillo,
Assistant Director for Readers’ Services, Florida
International Universlity, University Park Library,
(305) 348-2463. Internet: carrillo@servax.fiu.edu

Secretary: David Everett, Assoclate Director for
Public Services, Stetson University, (304) 822-7181.
Internet: deverett@suvaxi.stetson.edu

Treasurer: Jimmie Anne Nourse, Head of Library
Services, Indian River Community College, (407)
462-4757. Internet: nourseliri @lince.cclalib.fl.us

Past-President: Dougias K. Lehman, Director,
Library Technical Sarvices, Miami-Dade Community
College, (305) 237-1776.

Internet: lehmand@fimw.fim.edu

Newsletter Editor: Theresa Johnson, Head of
Circulation, University of West Florida,
(o04) 474-2168. Internet: tjohnson@uwf.cc.uwf.edu

EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBERS

Antoinette Byers, Reference Librarlan, St.
Patersburg Junior College, (813) 791-2416.

Kathleen Cohen, Assistant Director, University of
North Florida, (904) 646-2599.
internet: kcohen@unfivm.cis.unf.edu

Jamie Hastreiter, Serials /Technical Services
Coordinator, Eckerd College, (813) 864-8336.
Internet: hastreja@eckerd.edu

Debbie Henry, Reference Librarian, USF St.
Petersburg, (813) 893-9578.

Andrew Pearson, Reference Librarlan, Florida
Southern College, (813) 680-4164. Associate
Newsletter Editor. Intemnet: pearsoa@firmwx.firn.edu

ting the ELECTRONIC BULLET

Electronic access to information Is a

reality in librarles. However, teaching
patrons how to effectively use this
technology Is constantly in a state of
change. The Florida Chapter of ACRL
presents representatives from several
Florida institutions who will discuss how and
what they are doing to meet these

everyday challenges.
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Jimmie Anne Nourse (Indian River
Community College) will discuss why librarles
are changing as a result of technology and how
we can meet the new demands. Her topic,
"Coping with Change—-Access and Instruction”,
is sure to stimulate questions from the
attendees.

Patricia lannuzzi (Florida International
University) ptans to share her ideas on the impact of
the OPAC on point-of-use instruction. Her topic,
"Coordinating Reference Desk Service Philosophy
with Classroom Instruction Objectives”, will
challenge your traditional viewpoints of the
Reference Desk.

Also Included in the dayJong mesting will be
several excellent poster sessions. In these
sesslons, Florida librarians will share thelr success
storles with workshop participants.

This workshop offers an excellent opportunity
for staff in all library departments to discover what is
being done In other areas of the state as far as
bibliographic instruction Is concerned. Plan now to
spend the day with FACRL, get answers to your
questions, and take home lots of useful information.

The workshop will be held at the Holiday Inn --
Orando International Airport on Friday, November 4
from 9:00 a.m. untll 4:00 p.m. On-slte registration
will begin at 8:30 a.m. on Friday. A group of rooms
have been reserved at the Holiday Inn, $75 single,
$89 double per night. When calling the Holiday Inn,
be sure to say that you are coming for the FACRL
meeting. The hotel Is near the airport, and free
shuttle service is provided to and from the airport.
The cut-off date for reservations is October 14.

For additional information, or to request special
accommodations, contact Dick Waddell, FACRL
Chapter President, (304) 226-6595.



CLEARWATER CHRISTIAN COLLEGE

People: State/National Activities

Elizabeth Werner, Technical Services Librarian, Is
serving on the program committee for the 1995
Association of Christian Librarians’ Conference to be
held in Lakeland.

Automation

Internet access will be provided via the Tampa Bay
Library Consortium (TBLC) Sunline as of October 1.

Buildings

The bullding was re-carpsted during the summer.
Friends from the community and volunteers from
the faculty and their friends helped move books,

furniture, and equipment.

ECKERD COLLEGE

People: State/National Activities

Larry Hardesty, Library Director, was elected Vice-
Chair/Chalir-Elect of the ACRL's College Libraries
Section.

Pegple: Papers and Publications

Larry Hardesty and Collette Mak, Senior Support
Specialist at OCLC, co-authored "Searching for the
Holy Grail: A Core Collection for Undergraduate
Libraries” which appeared in the volume 19 number
6 Issue of The Journal of Academic Librarlanship.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

The Council on Library Resources awarded a grant
to Eckerd College on behalf of the Leadership
Committee, College Libraries Section, Assoclation of
College and Research Libraries, of up to $22,600 for
continuation of the "College Library Director Mentor
Program"® for an additional two years. The program
provides guidance and support for new college
library directors by matching them with experienced
college library directors.
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FLAGLER COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Mark Willilams recently joined the library staff as a
Reference Librarian.

People: State/National Activities

Margaret Draskovich, Library Director, Bonnie
Percival, Technical Services Librarian, and Mark
Williams attended the annual NEFLIN meeting
September 2 at Starke. Bonnle Percival also
attended the NEFLIN-sponsored three-day
cataloging blitz workshop.

Automation

The Library is now a selective-user participant in
SOLINET. During the summer, NEFLIN loaded the
Library’s current database on SOLINET/OCLC.
This will increase the Library’s participation in
resource sharing, and, in fact, the effects of this
update are already being felt. The Library staff,
sponsored by NEFLIN, have connected to FIRN.

Buildings

A ground-breaking ceremony for the new library
was held in September. Architecturally, the new
library will complement the college’s existing
structures and will consist of approximately 59,000
square feet on three floors. The expected time of
completion Is spring/summer 1996,

FLORIDA ATLANTIC UNIVERSITY

People: State/National Activities

William Miller, Director of Librarles, was recently
appointed to the ACRL's Colleague Committee
which is seeking vendor support for the Pittsburgh
National Conference in 1995. He was also named
Chalr of the ACRL's Professional Liaison Committee
and continues to serve on the ACRL's Budget and
Finance Committee. Rita Pellen, Assistant Director
for Public Servicas, has been appointed to serve as
a member of the Newsbank /Readex Academic
Advisory Board. Gary Parsons, Documents
Librarian, attended ALA in Miami. Margaret Walker,
Head, Government Documents, served on the
GODORT'’s Local Arrangements Committee for ALA
in Miami.
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People: Papers and Publications

Linda Wiler, Library Development Officer, and
Linda Golian, Serials Librarian, co-authored the
chapter, “Library Services for Older Adults®, In the
book Diversity and Multicufturalism in Libraries.
"Women, Literacy, and Libraries®, co-authored by
Linda Golian and Rita Pellen, was published in the
volume 27 numbers 2/3 issue of Convergence.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Margaret Walker received a 1994 Gabor Exemplary
Employee award for service to the university. She
also received a certificate of appreciation from the
U.S. Government Printing Office in recognition of
service on behalf of the Federal Depository Library
Program at the 3rd Annual Federal Depository
Conference held April 20-22 in Washington, D.C.

Bulldings

The new Northern Palm Beach Campus is now
open. Located in the NorthCorp Center on RCA
Boulevard, this new campus provides a major
expansion of facllities in the northern part of the

county.

FLORIDA CENTER FOR LIBRARY AUTOMATION

People: State/National Activities

Michele Dalehite has been elected to the LITA's
Board of Directors Executive Committee for
1994-95. She will also serve as Chair of the LITA
Library HiTech Award Committee for 1994-85. And,
as the SOLINET’s first alternate to the OCLC Users
Councll, Michele Is completing the 1994-95 term
vacated by Bl Potter upon his election to the OCLC
Board of Trustees.

People: Papers and Publications

Donna Alsbury compiled the 1993 College Book
Price Indexes which were published in the April
issue of Cholce and In the 1994 Bowker Annual.
Margaret Hogue and Michele Dalehite co-authored
*The Florida Center for Library Automation®, which
was published in The State and the Academic
Library, edited by Vicki L. Gregory, Greenwood
Press, 1993.

FLORIDA COLLEGE

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Mary Ann Pope, Periodicals Librarian, received her
Master of Arts degree in Library Science from the
University of South Florida in August.

Automation

The Library Is adding several computers for
students to use in the Library.

FLORIDA INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY

North Miami Campus

People: State/National Activities

Barbara Carroll, Education/Documents Librarian,
served on two ALA Conference Committees—Local
Information Subcommittee and the President’s Party
Subcommittee both of the Local Arrangements
Committee. Nancy Hershoff, Head, Bibliographic
Control Department, was elected Co-Chair of the
FLA's Serials Caucus and Treasurer of the Dade
County Library Association. She also participated in
the planning and organization for two programs at
ALA in Miami-"Access and Holdings: Integrating
Issues of Access and Collection Development” and
"Union Lists: Now More than Ever”. Nancy Is also
Co-Chair of the Membership Committee of the
Chinese American Librarians Assoclation.

Exhibits

Susan Welss, Reference Librarian, had a showing
of her paintings in the North Miami Campus Faculty
Club.

University Park Library

People: State/National Activities

Gail Clement, Science/Information Services
Librarian, served as Co-Chalr of the Internet Room
Steering Committee and co-managed the Internet
Room at ALA in Miami. She has also been
appointed Coordinator of the Internet Demo Room
at the ONLINE/CD-ROM '94 Conference scheduled
for October in San Francisco. Douglas Hasty,
Interlibrary Loan Librarian, was appointed Chair of
the FLA's Lending Services Caucus for 1994-95.



Patricia lannuzzi, Head of Reference, attended ALA
in Miami where she participated as a member of the
RASD-Machine Assisted Reference Section Planning
Committee and the 1985 Program Committes, and
she accepted a committee appointment to the
RASD Legislation Committee. Ron Martin, Head,
Instructional Resource Center, spoke to the ASCLA
ADA Assembly on "The ADA and the FIU Libraries:
Road to Compliance®”. Also at ALA in Miami,
Laurence Miller, Director of Libraries, served in a
number of roles: lialson, Freedom to Read
Foundation for ASCLA and the Intellectual Freedom
Round Table; member, ICAN Planning Committee;
member, planning committee for the ALA
President’'s Reception; and an organizer for the
reception honoring the 20th anniversary of the
Intellectual Freedom Round Table. He was also
asked to serve as a member of the FLA’s Planning
Committee. Mayra Nemeth, Head, Audiovisual
Department, was elected Vice-Chair of the FLA's
Audiovisual Caucus. She attended and participated
in the ALA's Annual Conference Video Round Table
Planning Committee. Phoebe Phillips, Associate
Director for Technical Services, served on the Local
Information Committee for ALA in Miami. She was
also appointed to the LITA/LAMA 1985 Joint
Meeting Planning Committee. Mercy Sanchez,
International Documents Librarian, attended ALA in
Miami, fulfilling her responsiblilities as Secretary of
the GODORT International Documents Task Force.
She was appointed Chair of the Workshop
Committee, and a member of the Parllamentarian/
Bylaws Committee for the Dade County Library
Association.

People: Papers and Publications

Gail Clement and Patricia lannuzzi co-presented a
poster session, "Traveling the World of Information
from Your Desktop: Management and
Implementation Issues®, at the ACRL program
during ALA in Miami. Gail Clement published two
articles in Internet World: "There's Something For
Everyone on the Internet: A Trainer’s Strategy for
Reaching & Teaching New Users®, June, 1994 and
“Library Without Walls®, September, 1994.

FLORIDA STATE UNIVERSITY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Larry White is the new Assistant Head of the
Circulation Department. Dan Clark joined the staff
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as Music Librarian. Previously, he was Music
Librarian at the James Madison University in
Virginia. Jeannette Cox, Head, Circulation
Department; Christopher Gorsuch, Serials
Librarian; and Karen Wensing, Reference Librarian,
were promoted to the rank of University Librarian.

School of Library and Information Studies

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Jane B. Robbins was named the fourth Dean of the
School of Library and Information Studies in August.
Previously, she was Professor and Director, the
School of Library and Information Studles at the
University of Wisconsin-Madison. She replaces F.
Willlam Summers who returns to teaching and
research at the school.

People: State/National Activities

Dr. Doris Hargrett Clack spoke to the National
Councll of University Catalogers at its annual
meeting at the University of Science and
Technology In Kumasl, Ghana, West Africa on
August 17th. While in Ghana, Dr. Clack consulted
with various officlals on issues relating to authority
control in Ghanian libraries. Dr. Gene Sherron
traveled to Lincoln University in Canterbury, New
Zealand to develop a plan for distance leaming. He
also conducted a seminar on "Applying Technology
to Improve Student Services”. Dr. Thomas Hart
was selected as educational consultant for the
Philips Consumer Electronics Company.

People: Papers and Publications

Dr. Doris Hargrett Clack presented a paper on
*Organizing African American Studies Resources for
Cultural Diversity” and served as a panelist
discussing "Library Education: Diversity in the
Curriculum® at the Second National Conference of
African American Librarians. Dr. Myke Gluck
delivered a presentation, “Barriers to Use of Spatial
Information”, at a program sponsored by the Special
Library Assoclation in Orlando in May. He also
gave a paper, "PLUS +GIS: Update on Spatial
Information for Casual Users", at the Mid-Year
Meseting of the American Assoclation of Information
Science in Portiand, Oregon in May. Dr. John
DePew published an article, "Lessons from Andrew”,
in the summer 1994 Issue of The Southeastern
Librarian.
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People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

At ALA in Miami, Dr. Mary Alice Hunt, Associate
Dean, was awarded a certificate for distinguished
service as an elected member of the ALA Councll
for the past eight years. Jane B. Robbins,
Professor and Dean, Is the 1994 recipient of the
ALA’s Beta Phi Mu Award. Dean Robbins was
recognized for her singular contribution in managing
the revision of the standards for information science
Master's program accreditation. Dr. Myke Gluck
was awarded a $25,000 grant from the U.S.
Department of the Interior/U.S. Geological Survey
to investigate "“The Role of Citizens and State and
Local Governments into the National Spatlal Data
Infrastructure Initiatives”.

GULF COAST COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Brenda Dunbar was recently hired as the Evening
Librarian.

Automation

The library staff recelved training over the summer
in both the Circulation and Reserve modules of the
LINCC system.

INDIAN RIVER COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: State/National Activities

Jimmie Anne Nourse, Head of Library Services,
was asked to be a faculty presenter at the forum
entitted “Technology and the Library User” in the
spring of 1995. Pat Profeta, Reference/Intedibrary
Loan Librarlan, was appointed to the CCLA’s
Resource Sharing Committee.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

The LRC now housss the Distance Leaming
Program for the college. On May 6, 1994, over 230
people attended the 2nd Annual Fiorida Library
Paraprofessional Workshop sponsored by the IRCC
LRC. The agenda for the 3rd Annual FLPW is
already In place. Interested individuals should
contact the LRC for further information.

MIAMI-DADE COMMUNITY COLLEGE
Library Technical Services

People: State/National Activities

Douglas K. Lehman, Director, Library Technical
Services, was re-elected to a three-year term on the
OCLC Users Council. He was also appointed to the
ACRL'’s Planning Committee for a two-year term,
effective at ALA Midwinter in 1885,

NORTH FLORIDA JUNIOR COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Lynn Kelly, who was awarded the MLS degree from
Florida State in May, accepted a position as
Assistant Librarian for Technical Services/Assistant
Professor at ABAC in Tifton, Georgia. Previously,
she was a Library Technical Assistant II.

People: State/National Activities

Shelia Hiss, Director of Library Services, and Amy
Johnson, Catalog Librarian, attended ALA in Miami.
Shelia Hiss was elected to a two-year term on the
CCLA's Executive Committee. Amy Johnson was
appointed liaison from the CCLA's Bibliographic
Quality Control Committee to the Task Force on
Acquisitions and Serlals.

People: Papers and Publications

The 50-year cumulative index of The Explicator by
Kathy Sale, Reference Librarian, and Amy Johnson
has been published. Ordering information is to
appear in the Fall 1994 Issue of The Explicator.

People: Awards, Degrees. Grants

Kathy Sale, Amy Johnson, and Shelia Hiss were
all awarded North Florida Junior College
Professional Achievement Awards In spring 1994 at
the annual faculty award ceremony.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

As part of an on-going continuing education project
to study area libraries, the library staff visited Florida
Community College at Jacksonville's Kent Campus
and Jacksonville Public Libraries.



ROLLINS COLLEGE

People: Papers and Publications

FOUR-G Publishers, the Publishing Company of
Rollins College Library Director George C. Grant,
published a history of the twelve black junior
colleges that operated in Florida during the 1950s-
1960s. The Magnificent Twelve: Florida’s Black
Junior Colleges is available from him at P.O. Box
2249, Winter Park, Florida for $25.00.

SAINT LEO COLLEGE

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

A collection of library materials funded by the
National Endowment for the Humanities entitled
"Afro-Americans and the Humanities" has been
established by humanities faculty in collaboration
with librarians. The collection represents all facets
of Afro-American expression including novels, plays,
poetry, essays, memoirs, sermons, art, music, and
supporting critical material.

ST. PETERSBURG JUNIOR COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Donna Kelly has joined the staff and is currently
working at the Tarpon Springs Center. Previously,
she was at Clearwater Public Library and in a job-
sharing position at SPJC. Kim Wolff, Librarian for
12 years at the St. Petersburg/Gibbs, Clearwater,
and Tarpon Springs campuses, recently resigned.

People: State/National Activiti

Dorothy Bell, Librarian at the St. Petersburg/Gibbs
campus, gave a presentation at the national ALA
Black Librarian's Caucus conference in August.
Susan Anderson, Library Director, was elected ALA
Councilor for Florida and was also appointed to the
editorial board of Choice.

Automation

SPJC began automated circulation using barcoded
photo identification cards in the summer session.
The Reserve module was added to the LINCC
circulation system In September.
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SEMINOLE COMMUNITY COLLEGE
People: State/National Activities

Laurie S. Linsley, Catalog Librarian has been
appointed to the editorial board of the Journal of
Academic Librarianship.

People: Papers and Publications

Leona Jones, Head of Circulation, and Laurie S.
Linsley co-authored "Barcoding a Small Academic
Library: Avoiding the Pitfalls® which appeared in
the volume 1 number 1 issue of College and
Undergraduate Libraries. Book reviews of
Community College Reference Services and
Community College Libraries written by Laurie S.
Linsley appeared in the volume 20 issue of the
Journal of Academic Librarianship.

SGUTHEASTERN COLLEGE

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

The Southeastern College of the Assemblies of God
in Lakeland will host the 1995 Assoclation of
Christian Librarians’ Conference which Is scheduled
for June 14-17, 1895. The theme of the conference
Is "Management by Influence”.
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"Biting the Electronic Bullet:
Bibliographic Instruction”

Florida Experts
November 4, 9 a.m. - 4 p.m.

Holiday Inn
Orlando International Airport
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STATE LIBRARY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

The Bureau of Library and Network Services
recently reorganized, consolidating public service
functions to better serve the State Library’s varied
constituencles. The Reference, Florida, and
Documents units merged intc one Reference Unit
under the supervision of Debra Sears. The
Circulation and Interlibrary Loan units merged into
one Lending Services Unit under the supervision of
Sondra Taylor-Furbee. The new Reference unit
joins the new Lending Services unit and the existing
Audiovisual unit into a new Public Services Section
under the supervision of Laura Hodges.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

A fully revised “Florida Plan for Interibrary
Cooperation, Resource Sharing, and Network
Development” has been published by the Division of
Library and information Services and distributed to
libraries of all types throughout Florida. A new
Florida Library Network Councll will oversee the
implementation of the plan. Copies of the plan are
avallable from the Bureau of Library Development.

STETSON UNIVERSITY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Peter Shipman Is the new Circulation/Interlibrary
Loan Librarian and Instructor. Previously, he was
employed at Wake Forest University. He replaces
Judith Shaffer. Brian Doherty joined the library
faculty as Music Librarian and Assistant Professor.
He was formerly the Music Librarian at the Harid
Conservatory in Boca Raton. Janice Jenkins
recently retired as Music Librarian after 30 years of
service.

People: State/National Actlvities

Debbl Dinkins, Catalog Librarian, was appointed to
two ALA committees—-ALA/NMRT Library School
Outreach and ALA/NMRT Students to ALA. Betty
Johnson, Associate Director for Technical Services,
has been named to the State Library’s Continuing
Education/Staff Development Planning Project Task
Force. She also chalrs the FLA’s Continuing
Education Committee.

People: Papers and Publications

Susan M. Ryan, Government Documents Librarian,
published a chapter, "Using dBASE with Depaository
CD-ROMS", in Government CD-ROMs: A Practical
Guide to Searching Electronic Document
Databases. She also had an article, "Uncle Sam
Online: Government Information on the Internet”,
published in the April 1994 Issue of Communication
Education. "Thematic Mapping with the TIGER
(Topologically Integrated Geographic Encoding and
Referencing) Flles” was the title of a presentation
made by Susan M. Ryan at FLA in Orlando.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Donna Barranti, Government Documents Assistant,
was honored at FLA In Orando as an outstanding
contributor to Florida depository libraries for her
government document newsletter, Sun Doc News.

Exhibits

The duPont-Ball Library had four of Its rare books
featured in the "Treasures of Florida Libraries”
exhibit at the Historical Museum of Southern Florida
which opened during ALA in Miami.

Buildings

The Winter Park, Florida architectural firm of Rogers,
Lovelock & Fritz has been selected to do a
feasibllity and cost study for an expanslon of the
duPont-Ball Library, based on a building program
complled by Library faculty and staff.

Stetson College of Law

People: Papers and Publications

Sally Waters, Reference Librarian and Adjunct
Professor, and Anne Ellis, Director of Library and
Records Services at Cariton, Fields In Tampa,
presented a program on copyright law In April at the
annual convention of the National Association for
Law Placement. The program addressed copyright
issues for academic and law firm placement
personnel including fair use, educational exceptions,
Internet problems, and CLE programs.



TALLAHASSEE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Janys Barnidge is a new Reference Librarian. The
new Bibllographic Instruction Specialist is Carol
Chenoweth. Richard Allen Is the new AV
Specialist.

People: State/National Activities

Mabel W. Shaw, Director of Library Services, was
elected to the CCLA's Executive Committee. Ann
Lo, Reference Librarian, served on the Institutional
Effectiveness Committee for the college’s self-study
and on a Muilticultural Education Task Force. Al
Spradiey, AV Librarian, coordinated a lecture by Dr.
Doris Clack, a member of the faculty of the FSU
School of Library and Information Studies, on black
librarlanship as part of the college’s celebration of
Black History Month.

People: Papers and Publications

Ann Lo Is the author of "Red Turbans®, an entry in
the Asfan American Encyclopedia. Colleen
Thorburn, Technical Processing Librarlan,
presented a paper entitled "The Cataloger's
Electronic Challenge” for the Florida and Carlbbean
Chapters of the Speclal Libraries Association.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs.
Services

The college recently recelved a positive assessment
from the SACS visitation committee. The library
was commended for lts efforts as the first prototype
for the LINCC project. Orientation sessions for
adjunct and new full-time faculty were held in the
beginning of the fall and spring terms.

Automation

The college Is now a member of the Panhandle
Library Access Network (PLAN).

Buildings
Construction on the 66,000 square-foot library is

nearing completion. The new facility should be fully -

operational in January.
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UNIVERSITY OF FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Guo-Quing Li has been appointed as the East
Aslan Cataloger and Chinese Language and
Literature Selector. Previously, he was a Chinese
Copy Cataloger at Indiana University. The new
Serlals Cataloger is Beth Allerton. She was
previously a Senior LTA in the Catalog Department.
Rita J. Smith Is now working on a half-time basls
as a General Humanities Catalog Librarian.
Previously, she was coordinator for Academic
Support Services for the UF's Baldwin Library.
Alena Alssing Is now serving as German and Slavic
Studies Selector in the Collection Management
Department as well as Slavic material Cataloger in
the Catalog Department. After more than 30 years
of service, Sally Bethea retired from the Catalog
Department effective June 30, 1994.

People: State/National Activities

Mari Marsh, Personnel Librarlan, has been
appointed Co-Chair of the ACRL’s Personnel
Administrator's Group for 1984-85. Elaine Yoniz,
Catalog Librarian, was elected Vice-President/
President-Elect of the ALA's New Members Round
Table. Mae Clark, Catalog Librarian, was elected
Vice-Chair/Chalr Elect of the NOTIS Cataloging/
Authorities SIG Steering Commiitee. Razia Nanji,
Humanities and Soclal Sciences Reference
Librarian, was appointed for a two-year term to the
Evaluation of Reference and Adult Services
Committee of the RASD’s Management and
Operations of Public Services Section. She was
also appointed for a one-year term to the Gale
Research Award for Excellence in Business
Librarianship Committee of the RASD’s BRASS
Section.

People: Papers and Pyblications

"Electrifying Extenslon: University of Florida
Develops CD-ROM for Agricultural Publications” by
Mae Clark appeared in the volume 2 number 2
issue of Agricultural & Food Information. Another
article, "Cataloging Challenges: Providing
Bibliographic Access to Florida’s Full Text Electronic
State Documents®, also by Mae Clark, appeared in
the volume 18 numbers 3/4 issue of Cataloging &
Classification Quarterly.
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People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Alena Aissing recelved a Short Term Travel Grant
from the International Research and Exchange
Board for Slavic and East European Studies in
Washington, D.C. to support travel to the Czech
Republic to collect data for a survey of Czech
publishing companies. Phek Su, Acquisitions
Librarian, was awarded a one year sabbatical to do
research on Internet resources. Peter Malanchuk,
Africana Librarian, and Dan Reboussin, CM
Assistant, received a grant of $1500.00 from the
African Studies Association to send Dissertation
Abstracts to Makerere University Library in Kampala,
Uganda as a part of the linkage program between
UF and Makerere University. Colleen Seale,
Reference Librarian, was awarded a grant from the
African Studies Center to spend two weeks in
August at Makerere University to conduct training
sesslons on the use of various CD-ROM products.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

UF Libraries once again provided LUIS hands-on
workshops during the fall semester to approximately
65 classes of freshmen English Composition and to
Honors Forum students. Students received brief
orientation to the UF Library systems and services.
The focus was on using the General Academic
Index to find citations to articles, evaluating their
search results, and learning how to locate the
articles in the libraries.

UF Health Science Center

People: State/National Activities

Several librarians from the University of Florida’s
Health Science Center Library attended the annual
meeting of the Medical Library Association in San
Antonio, Texas In May. Those from the Gainesville
campus included Susan Woods, Polly Porter,
Faith Meakin, Peggy Hsu, Barbara Francis,
Clarissa Fisher, Trudi Di Trolio, and Janet
Coggan. Librarians from the Borland Health
Sciences Library in Jacksonville also attending the
meeting were Pam Neumann and Carolyn Hall.
Janet Coggan was elected to a two-year term as
Secretary of the MLA's Consumer and Patient
Health Information Section.

People: Papers and Publications

Clarissa Fisher and Barbara Francis presented a
contributed paper, "Multi-Level Library Instruction to
Meet the Demand for New and Expanded
Competencies in Emerging Nursing Roles®, in the
Nursing and Allied Health Resources Section
presentations during MLA in San Antonio.

UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH FLORIDA
Tampa Campus

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

The new Associate Director for Services (Public and
Technical) is David Gleim. Previously, he was
Head of Monographic Cataloging and Assistant
Head of the Cataloging Department at the University
of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. Susan Silver has
been appointed to the position of Assistant
University Librarian In the Reference Department.
She was formerly a Visiting Instructor Librarlan in
the Reference Department. Rue Herbert, University
Media Center, was promoted to the rank of
Associate University Librarian. Cheryl McCoy,
Reference Librarian, was promoted from Instructor
Librarian to Assistant University Librarian.

People: Awards. Degrees, Grants

Mary Kay Hartung, Reference Librarian, was
awarded a Professional Development Leave for half-
time semesters | and Il during 1994-95. She s
attending graduate school at USF working toward a
Master of Science in Public Health.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

The USF Tampa Campus Library has developed two
new Information Technology Labs to provide on-site
facllities for library staff training, Reference
Bibliographic Instruction classes, training on the use
of the Internet and other electronic resources,
Faculty Outreach Seminars, Community Outreach,
seminars for area K-12 teachers and principals, and
information seminars/workshops for area corporate
executives. The USF Department of Continuing
Education contributed a percentage of the cost of
the labs and will also be using the labs to teach
classes on the Internet and various operating
systems and software packages.



USF St. Petersburg Campus

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Dr. F. Landon Greaves recently accepted the
position of Library Director on the USF St.
Petersburg Campus. He comes from Southeastern
Louisiana University in Hammond, Louislana where
he had beaen Director of Libraries since 1969. He
replaces Mary Grigsby who was appointed Library
Director of the University of lllinois campus in
Nagata, Japan.

Bulldin

Construction will begin soon on the new campus
library building.

USF Sarasota/New College

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Nancy Allen, Reference Librarlan, has recently been
promoted to the rank of Assistant University
Librarian.

People: State/National Activities

Joan Pelland, Library Director, and Nancy Allen
attended ALA In Miami.

News from the Field; Acqguisitions, Programs,
Services

Library faculty continue to offer the LIS 2001 Library
Science course for USF undergraduates and have
been kept busy developing subject pathfinders to
support New College Division offerings.

Automation

The library has two new CD-ROM stations which
provide access to the Social Sciences Citation
Index, Math/Sci, and the National Trade Data Bank.

Exhibits

Recent exhibits include materials published by USF
faculty and a collection of handwoven textiles
produced by the Quechua and Aymara peoples of
Peru. In September, the New College student ACLU
group prepared a banned books exhibit.
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USF School of Library and Information Science

As of the end of July, the Division of Library and
Information Sclence Is once again the School of
Library and Information Science with the Director,
Dr. Kathleen de la Pena McCook, reporting directly
to the Dean of Arts and Sciences.

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Anna H. Perrault joined the faculty as an Associate
Professor. She Is teaching in the areas of academic
libraries, special librarles, government information
sources, humanities/soclal sclences resources, and
research methods. Dr. James O. Carey Is a
visiting assistant professor teaching in the area of
curriculum and instructional technology. Mr.
Andrew Smith Is a vislting lecturer teaching a new
undergraduate course that he developed entitled
*Introduction to the Internet”.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

The facuity of the school as a whole are preparing
for a spring COA visit. They will be one of the first
schools to undergo re-accreditation under the new
guidelines.

UNIVERSITY OF WEST FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures. Promotions

The new Bibliographic Instruction Coordinator is
Lauren Brosnihan. Previously, she was Library
Instruction Coordinator at Connecticut College.
Rebecca Lund, Reference, and Dorothy Doerrer,
Serials, have been hired on a part-time basis.
Riarvin Willlame has been appointed Interim Head
cf the Serials Department. Jeannie Kamerman has
raturned full-time to the Catalog Department after
asslisting In the Reference Department the past two
yzars. Theresa Johnson, Head, Circulation
Department, was promoted to the rank of University
Librarian. After more than 45 years of service to
libraries, and 25 years of service at UWF, lise
Barnes retired as Head of the Serials Department in
July. Arlene Kranzer, Catalog Librarian, also retired
In July after 21 years of service at UWF.
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People; Papers and Publications

“Modern Library Instruction: Levels, Media, Trends,
and Problems” by Caroline Rowe, Reference
Librarian, appeared in the volume 12 number 1
issue of Research Strategles. Interfibrary Loan:
Theory and Management by Dr. Lois Gilmer,
Library Director at the Fort Walton Beach Center,
was recently published by Libraries Unlimited. *The
Effects of Bl on Library Knowledge and Skills
Among Education Students®, co-authored by Dr.
Ron Tolfel, Director of the Curriculum Uibrary, and
Godfrey Franklin, Assistant Professor of Education,
is scheduled to appear in the Fall 1994 Issue of
Research Strategies. Dean DeBolt, Head, Special
Collections Department, chaired a panel
presentation on “Instruction Using Archives" at the
Society of American Archivists meeting in
Indianapolis In September.

Buildings

The University of West Florida Fort Walton Beach
Campus moved into a new library at the beginning
of the fall semester. The main campus library will
complete several moves this semester. In
November, Technical Services staff will re-locate on
campus. In December, Circulation and Reference
staff and the collections will move into the new
addition. The addition will be open during the
spring semester while the current bullding Is closed
for renovation.

VALENCIA COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People; State/National Activities

Donna Carver, West Campus Llbrary Director, was
appointed to serve as a representative of
community college libraries on the Florida Library
Network Council. Donna Castellano, East Campus
Library Director, Is serving as a member of the
CFLC's Internet Working Group and the CCLA’s
Task Force on Terminal Allocation and Resource
Management. She has recently been appointed to
a steering committee charged with overseeing the
development of a college-wide plan for educational
technologies. Heather DiLaurenzio, Reference
Librarian, is chairing the FLA’s Reference Caucus.
Donna Castellano, Heather DiLaurenzio, and Pat
Henderson, Reference Librarian, attended ALA in
Miami.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs,
Services

The East Campus LRC hosted a well-attended and
enjoyable reception in May for the Florida Library
Assoclation’s annual conference. A distance-
learning classroom Is now operational, and a pilot Is
offering a college class to high school students.
Academic Abstracts has been added to the CD-
ROM network, Infonet. A total of 24 computer
workstations are now available for searching nine
periodical databases, four of which are full-text.
Call-in from faculty offices to the network Is under
development.

Automation

The East and West Campuses activated the Reserve
module of the LINCC circulation system at the
beginning of the fall semester. An electronic
document delivery system for interlibrary loans is
now available at the East Campus Library. Articles
can be faxed directly from the microform without
the need for first making a hard copy.

WEBBER COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures. Promotions

Virginia Schnarre assumed a position in the library
in September. Previously, she was a librarian at
Tampa College Lakeland Library. She replaces
Carolyn Hayward who accepted a position as
Director at the Limestone College Library in Gaffney,
South Carolina.

Qg/x._/uux_z

"Biting the Electronic Bullet:
Bibliographic Instruction”

Florida Experts
November 4,  a.m. - 4 p.m.

Holiday Inn
Orlando International Airport
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NETWORKS AND ASSOCIATIONS

Central Florida Library Consortium (CFLC)

The CFLC Continuing Education committee
recently surveyed professional and paraprofessional
staff in member libraries regarding perceived
continuing education needs. The hot topics--ranked
from highest to lowest—are the Interet, CD-ROM
1atabase searching, FIRN, reference, grant-writing,
LL, government documents, public relations,
preservation, book repair, and MARC. The CFLC
has already scheduled workshops on the Intemet,
FIRN, and ILL over the next year.

The CFLC board has established a Legislative
Committee to develop and implement a program of
communication and to provide information to
legisiators and members concerning consortium
activities and needs.

College Center for Library Automation (CCLA)

Library patrons at any one of Florida's 28
community colleges can now search the online
catalog of the State Library for access to its large
volume of government and historical documents. In
turn, State Library patrons can check the holdings
of any community college library.

Community college students accessing LION
(Library Online), the State Library’s online catalog,
can locate State Library resources and borrow most
of them through interibrary loan. State Library
users now have access to LINCC which provides
information about the resources of the community
college library system, with current holdings of 1.3
million titles and 2.3 million volumes.

Circulation implementation continues at a
steady pace. As of mid-July, 18 institutions were at
some stage In circulation activity. In addition to
bibliographic and circulation systems, LINCC has an
e-mail program, LINCC-Mall, which connects staff at
community college libraries.

As of April 1994, all 28 community colleges in
Florida were connected to LINCC. During Aprll, the
system recorded more than 400,000 online catalog
searches, Including 2,600 where the users chose to
access LUIS, the State University System online
catalog managed by the Florida Center for Library
Automation.

Florida Center for Library Automation (FCLA)

On August 30-31, FCLA held its annual Joint
Meeting which brought together SUS members of
the Public Services Commiites, the Technical
Services Commiitee, and the Library Liaisons.

A review of enhancements added In the last
year included: the ability to do complex keyword
Boolean searches from the command line using
proximity; (coming soon) limiting by date, language
and format; the addition of new citation databases;
the Florida Documents Index, compiled by FAU;
and the introduction of a full-text database, Florida
Statutes, on LUIS.

System enhancements proposed, discussed,
and prioritized for the coming year include:

¢ Search and retrieval of Course Reserve lists
in LUIS, by name of instructor, course
number, and course title

¢ Download and print LUIS screens, including
the ability to send citations to e-mail
addresses

¢ Add keyword/Boolean search capability to
the technical services module

Panhandle Library Access Network
{PLAN)

PLAN members who ordered the Panhandle
Union List of Serials (PULSE) on CD-ROM got more
than just a union list. OCLC and Auto-Graphics
provided a multipurpose resource sharing system
cailed §harePAC. Searching on the CD-ROM
includes numeric, title, subject, keyword, and
Boolean search capability. This features makes the
CD appropriate for patron use, if desired.

Southeast Florida Library Information Network
(SEFLIN)

The SEFLIN Free-Net is up and running, with
the number of users surpassing 1,000 and new
information belng added every day. SEFLIN
solicited from it 1crs suggestions for new groups,
forums, biistin bosrds, and data sources to be
added to tho mon gysiem.
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Tampa Bay Library Consortium (TBLC)

A variety of workshops will be sponsored by the
Tampa Bay Library Consortlum over the next
several months. Unless otherwise indicated, all
workshops are held at TBLC Headquarters located
in Sulte 124, 10002 Princess Palm Avenue in
Tampa, Florida. To register for a TBLC workshop,
call the TBLC Headquarters at (813) 622-8252. The
deadline for registering for a workshop is one week
prior to the date of the workshop. After telephoning
TBLC Headquarters, participants should mall In the
reglstration form along with a check or money order
made payable to the Tampa Bay Library
Consortium. The form should be sent in even If
payment will not be made until the day of the
workshop. For additional information, contact
Joyce Welch at (813) 622-8252. A cost is
assoclated with each workshop.

October 26, 1994 9:30 a.m.-4:00 p.m.
MARC Cataloging
Books: Bibliographic Description

October 27, 1994 9:30 a.m.-4:00 p.m.
MARC Cataloging
Books: Access Points

October 28, 1994 9:30 a.m.-4:00 p.m.
MARC Cataloging
Books: Copy Cataloging

October 25, 1894 10:30 a.m.- 12:00 p.m.
Contract Cataloging (Outsourcing)

November 4 OR December 13 9:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m.
Internet Overview

Room 2030 of the Communication & Information
Sciences Bldg, USF Tampa Campus

November 17 QR December 19, 19594 9:00-4:00 p.m.

Navigating the Internet: Day 1
Room 2030 of the Communication & Information
Sciences Bldg, USF Tampa Campus

November 18 QR December 20, 1994 9:00-4:00 p.m.

Navigating the Internet: Day 2
Room 2030 of the Communication & Information
Sciences Bldg, USF Tampa Campus

Samuel Lazerow Fellowship

Appilications are now being accepted for The
Samuel Lazerow Fellowship for Research in
Acquisitions or Technical Services in an Academic
or Research Library. This award fosters advances
in acquisitions or technical services by providing
fellowships to librarians for travel, or writing in those
fields. Research projects In collection development
or the compilation of bibliographles are not .
supported by this fellowship. The award Is $1,000
cash and a citation donated by the Institute for
Scientific Information.

Proposals are judged with an emphasis on the
following: 1) potential significance of the project to
acquisitions or technical services work; 2) originality
and creativity; 3) clarity and completeness of the
proposal; and 4) evidence of an Interest in
scholarship (previous publication record).

Brief proposals (five pages or less, double-
spaced) should include the following: 1) description
of research, travel or writing project; 2) schedule for
project; 3) estimate of expenses (e.g., travel, faxes,
data analysis, computer time, photocopying,
typing); and 4) an up-to-date curriculum vitae.

Recipients of the fellowship are required to
submit a report of the results of their research to
ACRL for possible publication in C&RL News.

Eight copies of the application should be sent
to the Samuel Lazerow Fellowship, Assoclation of
College and Research Libraries (ACRL), American
Library Assoclation, 50 East Huron Street, Chicago,
IL 60611. The deadline for recelpt of applications is
December 1, 1994,

For additional information or assistance in
complling a nomination, contact Althea H. Jenkins.
Telephone: (800) 545-2433, ext. 3248, (312) 280-
3248. E-mall: u55385@uicvm.uic.edu



UPCOMING EVENTS

October 22-25, 1994: Southern Chapter Meeting
of the Madical Library
Assoclation, Hilton at Walt
Disney Word. For more
information, contact Cheryl

R. Dee, FAX (813) 680-7952.

October 26-29, 1994: Southeastern Library

Assoclation Conference in

Charlotte, North Carolina.
March 10, 1995: News deadline for spring
Issue of the Newsletter.
March 22, 1985: Library Day In Tallahassee.
Florlda Health Sclences
Library Assoclation in
Gainesviile.

April 8-7, 1985:

May 9-12, 1995: Annual Florida Library
Assoclation Conference in

Fort Lauderdale.

Assoclation of Christian
Librarians’ Conference in
Lakeland, Florida.

June 14-17, 1995:

September 15, 1895: News deadline for fall issue
of the Newsletter.
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FROM THE EDITOR

This Is the first issue of the Florida Chapter
ACRL Newsletter where the Editor has gone solo.
There were no regional reporters to soliclt and
forward news. | think it worked. | did not hear from
some of the "regulars”, but reports were received for
the first time from some libraries. The deadline
dates for the next two Issues of the Newsleiter are
provided on this page. Mark them down now and
make plans to send in your library's news.

A new feature for me this time was the use of e-
mail. | was able to receive and log messages from
many librarles. Then, | was able to download the
text rather than having to input each of the reporis.
Was the test as successful for you as it was for me?

Please remember that this Is your Newsleiter. if
something does not work for you, if there are
questions or concerns, please let someone know.
You can contact me or any member of the
Executive Board. You can reach me at (S04) 474-
2168, SUNCOM 680-2168, or via e-mail at
tjohnson@uwf.cc.uwf.edu. Other e-mail addresses
are provided on page 2.

Thanks to each of you for providing news and
Information. A speclal thanks Is owed to the UWF
circulation staff for allowing me some time to edit
while we are down a position and planning a move.

Theresa Johnson

MARCH 10

March 10 is the deadline for information to be included in the spring issue of the
Newsletter. All information should be sent directly to the Editor. E-mail submissions are
encouraged. The e-mail address is: Internet: tjohnson@uwf.cc.uwf.edu, or Bitnet:
tiohnson@uwf. If possible, copies of submissions should also be sent to the Associate
Editor, Andrew Person. His e-mail address is pearsoa@firnvx.firn.edu His mailing address
is: Roux Library, Florida Southern College, 111 Lake Hollingsworth Drive, Lakeland, FL
33801. Theresa and Andrew will continue their combined efforts with the spring issue of the

Newsletter.

News will be accepted any time, so go ahead and make sure your library will be
represented in the spring issue of the Florida Chapter ACRL Newsletter.



FALL PROGRAM
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